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Since the fall Executive Board meeting I’ve spent most of my time focusing on committee appointments for both ALA standing and council committees.  The Committee on Appointments and the Committee on Committees have been helpful in providing me with suggestions for committee appointments.  For more detail than you ever wanted about the committee appointment process and my recommendations on how to improve and streamline this process read on.

In addition to committee appointments, I’ve continued to speak at a number of conferences and meetings, thus sharpening the focus and message for my presidential year.  

The Committee Appointment Process

In theory, the committee appointment process provides the president-elect with an opportunity to appoint committee members who will further his or her agenda within ALA both during the presidential year and the following years.  It’s also an opportunity to reward one’s supporters with an assignment on the most coveted of committees.    However, the reality of ALA committees is that they are focused mainly on the specific charge for their committee. The ability of committee members to shift focus with each new president is somewhat limited given the committee charges and the cyclical nature of committee appointments.  It seems to me that the presidents-elect might focus their attention more on establishing short term, focused task forces to deal with their agenda concerns.  

I must admit that given the size of our membership, I was disappointed in the lack of response to the call for committee volunteers, which closed on December 5, 2005.  As of that date 196 people had indicated a first committee choice with the breakdown as follows by type of library:

· 105 academic librarians

· 55 public librarians

· 8 school librarians

· 29 other

In addition, I received 64 suggestions from the Division president-elects.

So as you can see, despite the conventional wisdom that many people are looking for committee appointments, that didn’t play out in this appointment year. I had to make 103 appointments to the Standing Committees and 75 to Council Committees with many of those appointments mandated to be council members. I had some committees where there were no volunteers and some (guess which ones!) where there were many more than could be accommodated.

So what should we do about this?

1) Increase the pool of volunteers  

The current recruitment process does not result in an adequate pool of candidates.  Clearly, academic librarians see the committee process as important component of building their resumes but that does not appear to be the case with others. Others may not volunteer because they perceive the committee appointment process to be closed to non-insiders.  Others may just be disinterested based on urban legend and hearsay about the “work” of committees not being as rewarding as they might like it to be.  Then again, our aging membership may just be too tired to volunteer for one more thing.  

We need to look beyond our traditional volunteer pool to attract new talent to the committees.  The LJ Movers and Shakers issue, which identifies people who are making significant contributions to the profession, can be a good source of volunteers. If the emerging leadership institute that is proposed for my presidential year becomes institutionalized within ALA this would be another good source of people who are knowledgeable about the ALA committee structure and required to give back something for our investment in their leadership training.

2) Decrease the number of committees

We must be honest with ourselves and answer the tough question – do we really need all these committees.  Are they providing value to the organization and advancing the strategic plan?  Or do they exist because they’ve always been there?  Is there a more effective way to accomplish the work of the organization? It may be time to issue new charges to the committees so they are more aligned with our organizational mission.

3) 
Increase Electronic Participation

This is a technique we can use to increase participation on committees for those who can’t attend conference.  It may also be a way to increase participation from those who do attend conference but who often feel torn between attending committee meetings and conference programs.

I would like to get the Executive Board’s ideas for additional ways we can involve more members in ALA.

Presidential Year Planning

In November I assembled a group of ALA members to meet with me to help formulate an agenda for my presidential year.  The theme for the year will be “Libraries Transform Communities.”  The thought is that libraries that transform themselves in turn transform the communities they serve.

We’ve identified a number of initiatives that we would like to undertake during my presidency including:

· An emerging leaders pre-conference to train 100 new librarians to develop leadership skills that can be applied to ALA and its committee

· A legislative forum in Fall 2006 with 50 invited library leaders to develop a national agenda for libraries

· A transforming libraries summit at MW 2007 to provide attendees with a blueprint for transforming their own libraries

· Development of transformation kits and a publication, 101 Ways You can Transform Your Library

· The establishment of a library without libraries and library partners program that places volunteer librarians in libraries that are seeking assistance

· And of course, the usual assortment of non-controversial, politically correct, inspirational speakers

I’ve planned an open meeting at the MW meeting from 4-6pm, Room 207A in the Convention Center to talk more about the initiatives and attract volunteers who are willing to work on the various subcommittees.  You are all welcome to attend and get involved.

Speaking Engagements

Since I saw you last I’ve spoken at the following locations:

· University of North Carolina Chapel Hill, Presentation to library school students and faculty and participation in a panel discussion with library school deans on preparing oneself for the profession

· Presentation on RFID at the Rutgers Newark Law School  along with representatives from the Electronic Frontier Foundation and the ACLU

· Commencement Speech, University of Maryland College Park CLIS

· Presenter, Princeton University Seminar on Internet Filtering

Interviews

At the end of the year brought several interview opportunities on a variety of topics.  I was quoted in the following publications:

USA Today, commenting on the National Assessment of Adult Literacy

The Sentinel Sun Times, Palm Beach County, Florida commenting on the new DelRay Beach Public Library

The Philadelphia Inquirer, commenting on the Camden County (NJ) library branch that recently opened at a local mall

The Dallas Morning News, commenting about their new acceptable use policy

The Desert Sun, Palm Springs (CA) commenting on the new Rancho Mirage Public Library

The Indianapolis Star, commenting on cultivating library patrons as advocates

The Times of Trenton, feature article about the Princeton Public Library

The Centre Daily (State College, Pa), commenting about increased use in new libraries  

Thanks to Larra Clark and Macey Morales who do such a careful job of vetting the reporters and have honed their skills in tracking me down.  Now, if I can only remember to charge my cell phone they might actually be able to contact me.

I also want to thank the Office of ALA Governance staff who has worked so hard with me these last few months to ensure that I am prepared to take office next July.  Liz, Lois Ann, Giovanni, Keith, JoAnne, Cheryl, Mary Ghikas and Emily Sheketoff have all been there to answer my calls no matter how ridiculous the question or concern.  Thanks for your continued support.
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